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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was conducted under the chairmanship of Ambassador Gillian M. S. Bristol, Permanent Representative of Grenada to the Organization of American States, and opened at 10:11 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business
In presenting the order of business to the meeting for its consideration, the Chair proposed reversing the order of agenda items 3 and 4. The Permanent Representative of Peru, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, also requested postponing to a subsequent meeting of the Council its consideration of the Report of the General Secretariat on Invitations to the Forty-First Regular Session of the General Assembly.  The Council adopted the draft order of business (CP/OD-1802/11) as amended.

· Presentation of a commemorative gavel to Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli, Permanent Representative of El Salvador


The Chair of the Permanent Council presented a commemorative gavel to Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli, Permanent Representative of El Salvador, in recognition of his stewardship as Chair of the Council from October 1 to December 31, 2010.

2. Election of a member of the Inter-American Juridical Committee
The Chair noted that on February 28, 2011, Ambassador Jorge Palacios Treviño had resigned from membership of the Inter-American Juridical Committee (CJI) and that, in accordance with the Charter of the Organization, it was incumbent upon the Permanent Council to elect a new member to replace him.


She also noted that, in accordance with the Statutes of the CJI, on March 2, 2011, the Government of Mexico had presented the candidacy of Mr. Fernando Gómez Mont Urueta to fill the vacancy that had occurred through the resignation of Ambassador Palacios Treviño (CP/doc.4538/11)


Since only one candidacy had been received, the Chair proposed that Mr. Gómez Mont Urueta be elected by acclamation.

The Permanent Council elected by acclamation Mr. Fernando Gómez Mont Urueta to membership of the CJI for a term that would expire on December 31, 2014.


The Permanent Representative of Mexico, Ambassador Gustavo Albin, expressed appreciation for the election of Mr. Gómez Mont Urueta and the support received from the delegations.

3. Commemoration of World Press Freedom Day.  Request by the Permanent Mission of the United States
The Permanent Representative of United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, introduced the item and noted that the day had been established by the United Nations in recognition of the principle of freedom of the press and to remember those who had fought for that cause, many of whom had lost their lives in pursuance of that objective.  She also noted that the OAS member states recognized the crucial importance of freedom of the press and, in that regard, in 2006, had adopted the Declaration of Santo Domingo, expressing the commitment to ensure the right of every person to enjoy freedom of expression, including uncensored access to political debate and the free exchange of ideas.  Ambassador Lomellin also expressed the concern of her country’s government regarding the violence journalists encountered in discharging their duty.


The representatives of Panama, Uruguay, Dominican Republic, Mexico, Canada, Costa Rica, Colombia, Peru, Guyana–on behalf of the CARICOM member states, Nicaragua, Venezuela, Guatemala, El Salvador, and Paraguay referred to the event commemorated.

The Permanent Council expressed regret for the journalists who had died in discharging their duty, took note of the expressions shared by delegations regarding World Press Freedom Day, and thanked the delegation of United States for bringing this matter to its attention.
Before taking up the next item, the Chair of the Permanent Council expressed condolences to the people and Government of the United States for the loss of life that had resulted from the tornados that had struck several U.S. states.
The Chair of the Permanent Council congratulated the people and Government of Canada on the general elections freely and transparently held on May 2, 2011. 

4. Presentation of the Annual Report of the Board of External Auditors


Mr. James Millette, Chair of the Board of External Auditors, presented the report on the external audit of accounts and financial statements of the General Secretariat, and its recommendations for resolving urgent matters.  Mr. Millette referred in particular to the institution’s financial management, sources of financing for its operation, its human resource policy, and management of the real estate and technological assets of the General Secretariat.

The delegations of Brazil, Mexico, United States, Canada, and Barbados, and the Secretary General, referred to the report presented, the work done by the Board, and the recommendations presented.  In particular, the Permanent Representative of United States suggested that it would be advisable for the General Secretariat to prepare and implement a short- and long-term strategic plan to develop a realistic quota payment system that took account of the need for a reserve fund.  In referring to the need for maintenance of the OAS buildings, Ambassador Lomellin proposed that consideration be given to hiring a fundraising specialist for that purpose.


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Board of External Auditors, and of the comments by delegations.  It also thanked Mr. Millette and the members of the Board for their ongoing work and their recommendations to improve the financial and management operations of the General Secretariat.


The Chair of the Permanent Council also indicated that she would follow up on the implementation of the recommendations presented.

5. Request by the Republic of Albania to be granted permanent observer status


The Permanent Council assigned analysis of the request by the Republic of Albania to be granted permanent observer status to the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs. 

6.
Approval of minutes (CP/ACTA 1659/08)
The Permanent Council approved the verbatim minutes (CP/ACTA 1738/10) of the regular meeting held on February 3, 2010.

7.
Presentations by permanent observers:

· Recognition of the Department of Information and Technology Services (DOITS), Secretariat for Administration and Finance, General Secretariat of the Organization

At the outset of his presentation, Ambassador Javier Sancho, Permanent Observer of Spain, called on the member states to consider the status of Spain in the OAS. He then referred to the recognition that the Department of Information and Technology Services (DOITS) had received for developing the new tools for managing projects whose financing was receiving support from the Government of Spain. 

The Chair of the Permanent Council, the Permanent Representative of Peru, the Permanent Representative of Colombia, and the Secretary General acknowledged the important support from the Government of Spain for OAS activities and congratulated the DOITS on its work.

France:  Tenth anniversary of France’s recognition of trafficking in persons and slavery as crimes against humanity

Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guinard, Permanent Observer of France, referred to the anniversary of his country’s recognition of trafficking in persons and slavery as crimes against humanity.

The Permanent Council took note of his presentation.

8. Other business
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The Chief of Staff of the Office of the Assistant Secretary General, Ms. Carmen Lucía de la Pava, referred to the preparations for the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly and reminded the delegations of the need to make their corresponding flight arrangements, and accommodation arrangements at the General Assembly site.
· The Permanent Representative of United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, referred to the capture and death of Osama Bin Laden on May 1, 2011. She recalled the families of the many persons affected by the terrorist acts he had spearheaded, and the thousands who had lost their lives during his campaign of terror. The Permanent Representative of Canada also referred to this fact.

· The Permanent Representative of Uruguay, Ambassador María del Luján Flores, expressed condolences to the people and Government of Argentina on the death, on April 30, 2011, of writer, journalist, and physicist Ernesto Sábato, and read out a press release issued by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of her country regarding this terrible loss.  The Chair of the Permanent Council also expressed condolences to the Government and people of Argentina on this tragic event. The delegation of Argentina thanked the Council and the Representative of Uruguay for their expressions of sympathy.

· The Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, reported that information had been distributed on AMERIPOL (Police Community of the Americas), as well as a Colombian police document on the process of cooperation among countries.

There being no other business, at 12:21 p.m., the meeting was declared closed.
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�.	The statements are contained in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1802/11.
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